The Hearth Student's Journal

Volume 1, Issue 1 (Summer 2025)

The Hearth Student's Journal Volume 1, Issue 1 June 15th, 2025

Editor-In-Chief

Khiem Bui, The American School '28 **Editors** Lucas Chan, The American School '28

Jacob Laegeler, Memorial Senior High School '27 Harry Tran, Deerfield Academy '28 earth • earth • hearth hearth hearth

The Hearth Student's Journal Volume 1, Issue 1 (2024)

The Hearth Student's Journal (THSJ) is an independent, student-led publication founded in 2024. THSJ is not affiliated with any educational institution or organization. The views expressed in this publication are those of the individual authors and do not necessarily reflect the opinions or policies of any affiliated institutions or their representatives.

Except where otherwise noted, all articles published by THSJ are made available under a Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY) 4.0 International License. Copyrights for individual articles remain with their respective authors.

For inquiries, please contact us at: thehearthstudentjournal@gmail.com Instagram: @hearth.stujournal

Submission guidelines and author instructions can be found at: https://thsj.org/submissions

© 2024 The Hearth Student's Journal The cover image is © 2025 Khiem Bui, and is not released under the CC BY license. All rights reserved.

Table of Contents

The Air Pollution Crisis in Hanoi, Vietnam: Causes and Solutions Anh Luu Ha '27	Page 5
From Whip to Whisper: The Decline of Autocracy in Animal Farm Hoang Nguyen Phuc Nguyen '27	Page 11
The influence of French Imperialism in the early 19th to 20th century on the written Vietnamese language <i>Celina Huynh '28</i>	Page 14
Profiting from the Past: A Case for Conditional Colonial Reparations Sonya Bougouin '28	Page 17
A Comparative Analysis of Thorium and Uranium as Nuclear Fuels	Page 21

Fuels David Liao '27

The Hearth Student's Journal

Letter from the Editor-In-Chief

The Hearth Student's Journal, Volume 1, Issue 1, Summer 2025

Dear Colleagues,

It is my pleasure to welcome you to the inaugural issue of *The Hearth Student Journal*.

This journal was born from a simple idea: that students—wherever they are in the world—deserve a space to engage deeply with ideas, share their academic curiosity, and publish work that reflects both rigor and originality. What began as a conversation among peers quickly became a collective effort to build something lasting: a student-run platform that celebrates scholarly writing while remaining accessible, inclusive, and genuinely curious.



In this first issue, you'll find essays that span continents, disciplines, and perspectives—from literary criticism and scientific inquiry to historical analysis and philosophical reflection. Our members come from schools across Vietnam, the United States, China, Tanzania, Ukraine, and more, with this issue containing papers from Vietnam and the United States. What unites them is not geography, but a shared commitment to clarity of thought and meaningful expression.

As the editorial team, we've worked to ensure that every submission has been treated with care, integrity, and respect. Our review process is peer-led, and we've emphasized mentorship, transparency, and learning along the way. We're proud of the final result, and we hope this first volume not only reflects the talents of its contributors, but also encourages others to submit, read, and engage in future issues.

Thank you for joining us as we light the first flame. We hope *The Hearth* will become a warm and thoughtful space for student scholarship in the years to come.

Happy Writing!

Bui Thien Khiem The American School Vietnam '28 Editor-in-Chief *The Hearth Student's Journal* Volume 1, Issue 1

The Air Pollution Crisis in Hanoi, Vietnam: Causes and Solutions

Anh Luu Ha, The American School Vietnam

Hanoi, Vietnam, faces a growing problem of air pollution. The best way to solve air pollution occurring in Hanoi is to introduce electric cars and switch to renewable energy. In Hanoi, the extreme daily volume of emissions released by motor vehicles is one of the biggest factors of air pollution. (BreatheSafer, 2024) As Hanoi has developed over the years, there has been a surge in new vehicles, with private modes of transportation being preferred over public. For instance, between 2008 and 2018, the number of vehicles in Hanoi tripled from 2.2 million to 6.5 million. (Vietnam News, 2025) Unfortunately, the city's infrastructure couldn't keep up with the pace of urbanization, population growth, and the increase of personal vehicles, resulting in traffic congestion. (Hanoi Times, 2025) This congestion then propagates further emissions as more cars are on the road. (Knibbs et al., 2014) Additionally, it decreases economic efficiency as everyone sitting in their cars is not actively participating in the workforce. (Hanoi Times, 2025)

Revising our energy use and transportation methods can thus improve the efficiency of the economy. This rework of our transport network will likely be controversial, as oil companies are likely to lobby against such changes. Other businesses or companies that utilize fossil fuels will likely suffer if such a change is to occur, as their profits will fall unless they also convert to clean energies.

Smaller companies may not be able to convert, and thus go out of business, greatly affecting the job market. Markets requiring cheap transportation such as shipping or driving around the city will be heavily affected as those transport methods will either become obsolete or much more expensive. Policies limiting gas-powered vehicles could lead to job displacement for workers in industries like oil, coal, and also in industries that rely on cheap oil like the taxi industry. As the economy of Hanoi continues to grow toward sustainability, it will become a growth pole attracting skilled workers from adjacent regions to Hanoi for better job opportunities. This will make adjacent regions lack skilled workers and create an unbalanced economy between Hanoi and its neighboring areas. Some social challenges in Hanoi are that citizens are very traditional and conservative. They might not agree with new methods or laws and might refuse to follow them. Since Hanoi is densely populated, it might lead to disagreements between groups of people with different opinions, making it hard to enforce rules and regulate activity. More people means more control is needed.

With Hanoi also having a very old and conservative population, new policies will be difficult to enforce. However, the diverse culture and ethnicities may be a pull factor for tourists or immigrants who might want to stay in places with a more vibrant community life. With different cultures coming together, new

hearth hearth

cuisines, traditions, and infrastructures are made to decorate Hanoi. The social gap within Hanoi is created due to rich neighborhoods being far away from poor ones, and services focused in the wealthy areas. Inequality creates differences in values among different and leads to disagreements. groups Discrimination of different ethnicities within Vietnam also exists, especially toward immigrants moving to the city to find jobs. in jobs Discrimination can lead to blockbusting, and there is also discrimination toward the LGBTQ+ community due to old-fashioned thinking and cultures in Hanoi. Since electric vehicles as a new way of transportation could be more expensive compared to traditional gasoline vehicles, they will be less accessible for average citizens. Therefore, the government will need to introduce subsidies, tax support, and low-interest loans for EV purchases to make them more affordable. However, this creates a dependency on government aid. If the government fails to provide subsidies, the transition may slow down, leading to no sustainability. long-term The local governments at all levels had not acted on complaints until some time later, when the provincial environment police caught a company discharging untreated wastewater into the Ba Cheo canal. The provincial Institute invited the for government Environment and Resources, Vietnam National University (Ho Chi Minh City) to evaluate the damage. Lots of discussions and meetings have been opened regarding environmental policies and regulations involving the National Action Plan for Air Quality Management and the Nationally Determined Contribution (NDC) under the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC). Because of public criticism and overseas pressures, Vietnam made a carbon neutrality pledge for 2050 and to focus on eliminating greenhouse emissions. (UNICEF, 2024) The World Bank and other international organizations called

out Vietnam for the economic and social costs of air pollution. (Vietnam Net Global, 2020)

This pressure led the government to create new sustainability laws. These actions all resulted from international pressures that the Vietnamese government had to face due to them harming their own citizens' health and worsening environmental damage, which incited more global climate change. This also led to media coverage and Vietnamese citizens criticizing their government, which finally pushed them to take some actions on the issue. Air pollution has a huge negative environmental impact on Hanoi. (UNICEF, 2024) It directly pollutes the air, not only contributing to bad air quality but also releasing dangerous emissions into the atmosphere that make the air toxic to breathe in. Pollutants in the air trap carbon and other greenhouse gases, further accelerating climate change. (EPA, 2025) This increases Earth's temperature and causes global warming, leading to a loss of biodiversity as animals and plants are unable to adapt quickly enough to environmental changes. (IPCC, 2022) Due to Hanoi's growing economy, urbanism has become more prominent as people move from rural to urban areas in search of jobs, opportunities, and better living conditions. Transportation in Vietnam has made it more accessible for people to migrate in and out of cities, further encouraging migration to Hanoi. Innovations in communication have allowed businesses to grow and expand, creating pull factors that lead to overcrowding and loss in ecosystems as the city expands. This issue will be solved through moving funds to form campaigns and help organizations centered around helping the environment to have access to resources to renew energy around the city. With the development and rise of electric cars, advertising and marketing to the public can discourage oil-fueled cars and usher in a new era where electric cars are used everywhere powered by solar energy. Renewable energy will also be introduced as a 7

replacement for coal and other non-renewable energy sources in power plants across Hanoi. Major industries will switch to harvesting their energy through natural sources like solar, wind, and hydropower. The government of Vietnam has claimed to have tried to solve this problem but has failed, since most of the funds at the time were spent on developing the economic capital of Vietnam, Ho Chi Minh City. (UNDP, 2010) The lack of funds has delayed the solution to air pollution in Hanoi, and there are no significant attempts to solve it. (World Bank, 2022) Despite the government's program to remove industrial facilities from the inner districts, around 200 facilities be remain to relocated. (DTiNews, 2019) There have been policies put out to help solve air pollution in Hanoi, but very few policies address the main problem of private transportation. (VnExpress, 2024) There are other plans that advocate for the reduction of waste or cleaning the ocean, which is beneficial because less waste means less trash like plastic that harms the Earth's biodiversity. However, these plans are missing the point. While they help reduce pollution, they are not as effective as our plan because they are repeatable, meaning the problem never ends. You have to recycle and clean constantly to keep areas clean. Our plan is a short-term strategy that will change everything permanently, including our lifestyle. It is more effective for solving air pollution because switching to renewable energy means we won't waste energy, and changing oil-fueled cars to electric ones eliminates the root cause of air pollution-oil. (Alternative Fuels Data Center, 2018)

Our solution ties into several United Nations Sustainable Development Goals (UN SDGs).

SDG 3: Good Health and Well-being – By reducing air pollution in Hanoi, our plan improves public health by lowering respiratory diseases, heart conditions, and illnesses caused by toxic emissions.

SDG 7: Affordable and Clean Energy – Encouraging the use of electric vehicles will attract investments into the renewable energy industry, helping to replace coal and other fossil fuels with solar, wind, and hydropower.

SDG 13: Climate Action – By reducing greenhouse gas emissions, our plan contributes to slowing climate change and reducing Hanoi's carbon footprint.

SDG 11: Sustainable Cities and Communities – Our plan supports sustainable urban development by reducing fossil fuel reliance and increasing clean infrastructure.

Our plan is more sustainable than others because it targets the root of the problem—fossil fuel dependence-and ensures a long-term shift to clean energy, rather than repeating clean-up cycles. Environmental push and pull factors in Hanoi include over 9.2 million vehicles, which create traffic and poor air quality. (Vietnam News, 2025) Private car ownership increases by 10% annually. (Vietnam News, 2025) This is a push factor because it overcrowds the streets and worsens air quality, causing transportation delays and health issues. Hanoi's air quality index reached 305 this year, which is extremely unhealthy (a healthy AQI is between 0–50). (Vietnam News, 2025) This also acts as a push factor, as it creates an unsafe environment for residents. To start sustainable development in Hanoi, future urban planning should include renewable options to combat air pollution. Promoting sustainable transportation and expanding public services will discourage private vehicle use. Mixed-use development and walkable reduce neighborhoods can commuting distances. Public transit like buses, trams, and metros must be expanded to become cheaper and more accessible. (World Bank, 2021) Bike-sharing programs should be implemented, and houses should be built with solar panels to reduce fossil-fuel reliance. (Hanoi Times, 2023; Reuters, 2024) Green

8

earth • hearth hearth

infrastructure and strong waste management policies (reduce, reuse, recycle) are also necessary to address practices like burning waste. Hanoi should adopt the principles of by creating new urbanism walkable, mixed-use communities that reduce dependence on private vehicles. Building more greenbelts and parks will also create a cleaner and healthier city environment. Tourism in Hanoi can become more sustainable by promoting ecotourism. (Hanoi Times, 2023) Unmanaged tourism has led to degradation and cultural environmental erosion. (Reuters, 2024) By enforcing responsible tourism practices, Hanoi can protect biodiversity and ensure a clean environment for future visitors. During urbanization, domestic migration emerged across Vietnam. (UNFPA, 2009) Millions of workers moved from central Vietnam to the south for better opportunities. (UNFPA, 2009) Hanoi, as a growing economic center, attracted millions seeking jobs and improved living conditions. (UNFPA, 2009) Introducing electric vehicles and switching to renewable energy will help tackle the air pollution in Hanoi. (BreatheSafer, 2024) Air pollution in Hanoi is caused by the surge in private transportation and the large number of power plants. (BreatheSafer, 2024) To solve this issue, Hanoi should introduce electric vehicles to reduce emissions from vehicles and switch to renewable energy to power its industrial plants. (Alternative Fuels Data Center, 2018) This solution is effective because it addresses the root cause of pollution and will reduce carbon emissions over time, leading to cleaner air and a more sustainable future. (World Bank, 2023)

Bibliography:

Abrams, *et al.* "Stop-Start Driving in City Centres Creates Higher Pollution Levels." *Phys.org*, Newcastle University, 12 Dec. 2014, https://phys.org/news/2014-12-stop-start-city-centres-higher-pollution.html.

Augustyn, Adam. "Hanoi." *Encyclopaedia Britannica*, 26 Mar. 2025, <u>https://www.britannica.com/topic/Co-Loa-cita</u> <u>del</u>. Accessed 27 Mar. 2025.

"Air Pollution in Vietnam: Understanding the Scope, Seasonality, and Solutions." *BreatheSafer*, 13 Jan. 2024, https://breathesafeair.com/air-pollution-in-viet nam/. Accessed 27 Mar. 2025.

"Air Pollution's Effects on Vietnam's Economic Structure." *Vietnam Net Global*, 2 Nov. 2020, <u>https://vietnamnet.vn/en/air-pollutions-effectson-vietnams-economic-structure-614682.html</u>. Accessed 27 Mar. 2025.

"Alternative Fuels Data Center: Electric Vehicles." U.S. Department of Energy, 16 May 2018, https://afdc.energy.gov/vehicles/electric. Accessed 27 Mar. 2025.

Anh, Kiet. "Experts Urge Demand Control to Reduce Private Cars in Hanoi." *The Hanoi Times*, 25 Apr. 2025, https://hanoitimes.vn/experts-urge-demand-co ntrol-to-reduce-private-cars-in-hanoi.

https://hanoitimes.vn/hanois-public-bike-shari ng-service-in-high-demand-325289.html.

Cambridge University Press. "City of Lights, City of Pylons: Infrastructures of Illumination in Colonial Hanoi, 1880s–1920s." *Modern Asian Studies*, 4 Apr. 2023,

https://www.cambridge.org/core/journals/mod ern-asian-studies/article/city-of-lights-city-ofpylons-infrastructures-of-illumination-in-colo nial-hanoi-1880s1920s/2D658BA4E6D298E3

^{— —. &}quot;Hanoi's Public Bike-Sharing Service in High Demand." *The Hanoi Times*, 11 Nov. 2023,

67DA959F83D8B59B. Accessed 27 Mar. 2025.

Climate Change 2022: Impacts, Adaptation and Vulnerability. Working Group II Contribution to the IPCC Sixth Assessment Report. Cambridge UP, 2022, https://www.ipcc.ch/report/ar6/wg2/.

"Hanoi Urged to Relocate Factories from Inner City." *DTiNews*, 14 Nov. 2019, <u>https://dtinews.vn/en/news/021/65083/hanoi-u</u> <u>rged-to-relocate-factories-from-inner-city.html</u>

Guarascio. Francesco. and **"UNESCO** Phuong Nguyen. Study to Development Vietnam's Risks to Ha Long Bay." 20 Dec. 2024, Reuters, https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/un esco-study-development-risks-vietnams-ha-lo ng-bay-2024-12-20/.

Guarascio, Francesco, and Khanh Vu. "Mums Ban Outdoor Fun as Air Pollution Worsens in Vietnam Capital." *Reuters*, 20 Mar. 2024,

https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/m ums-ban-outdoor-fun-air-pollution-worsens-vi etnam-capital-2024-03-19/.

Holistique Training. "Sustainable Urban Planning: A Comprehensive Guide." 15 Apr. 2024,

https://holistiquetraining.com/en/news/sustain able-urban-planning-a-comprehensive-guide. Accessed 27 Mar. 2025.

"Migration and Urbanization in Vietnam: Patterns, Trends and Differentials." *UNFPA Vietnam*, 2009, https://vietnam.unfpa.org/sites/default/files/pu b-pdf/7_Monograph-Migration-Urbanization. pdf. Accessed 26 Mar. 2025.

"Overview of Greenhouse Gases." United States Environmental Protection Agency, 16 Jan. 2025, https://www.epa.gov/ghgemissions/overview-greenhouse-gases.

Rmaher9. "Urbanization in Hanoi." *RachelVietnam* (blog), 11 May 2014, <u>https://rachelvietnam.wordpress.com/2014/05/</u> <u>11/urbanization-in-hanoi/</u>. Accessed 27 Mar. 2025.

Singer, Mark, and Caley Johnson. Clean Cities Coalitions 2018 Activity Report. National Renewable Energy Laboratory, Dec. 2019,

https://afdc.energy.gov/files/u/publication/201 8_coalition_activity_report.pdf.

Thanh, Thanh. "Tackling Urban Tourism Challenges in Vietnam." *The Hanoi Times*, 15 Nov. 2023, https://hanoitimes.vn/tackling-urban-tourism-c hallenges-in-vietnam-325334.html.

"The 17 Goals." United Nations Sustainable Development Goals, https://sdgs.un.org/goals. Accessed 27 Mar. 2025.

United Nations Development Programme. *Ho Chi Minh City: The Challenges of Growth*. UNDP, 2010, https://www.undp.org/sites/g/files/zskgke326/f iles/migration/vn/24699_20911_HCM_Challe nges_of_growth.pdf.

"Viet Nam's Heavy Air Pollution Needs Stronger Action." *UNICEF Vietnam*, 5 June 2024,

https://www.unicef.org/vietnam/stories/viet-na ms-heavy-air-pollution-needs-stronger-action. Accessed 27 Mar. 2025.

Vo, Duc Hong. "Drivers of Domestic Migration in Vietnam: The Characteristics of the Households and Their Heads, Environmental Factors and Living PLOS ONE, Conditions." 27 June 2024, https://pmc.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/articles/PMC112 10773/. Accessed 27 Mar. 2025.

earth • hearth hearth arth • tl earth •

Vo, Hai. "Hanoi Plans Vehicle Restrictions to Cut Emission in Populated Areas." *VnExpress International*, 26 Oct. 2024, <u>https://e.vnexpress.net/news/news/environmen</u> <u>t/hanoi-plans-vehicle-restrictions-to-cut-emiss</u> ion-in-populated-areas-4808509.html.

"Rapid Growth of Private Vehicles Puts Pressure on Hà Nội's Roads." *Vietnam News*, 17 Jan. 2025, <u>https://vietnamnews.vn/society/1690744/rapid</u> -growth-of-private-vehicles-puts-pressure-onha-noi-s-roads.html. Accessed 27 Mar. 2025.

World Bank. "New World Bank Group Report Proposes Path for Vietnam to Address Climate Risks While Sustaining Robust Economic Growth." Press Release, 1 July 2022,

https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/press-rele ase/2022/07/01/new-world-bank-group-report -proposes-path-for-vietnam-to-address-climate -risks-while-sustaining-robust-economic-grow th.

World Bank Group. *Smart Mobility Toolkit for World Bank Operations*. Dec. 2023, <u>https://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/en/</u> 099041624092522974/pdf/P17075315a6f420 1b1a6461c1215de0367c.pdf. hearth

From Whip to Whisper: The Decline of Autocracy in Animal Farm

Hoang Nguyen Phuc Nguyen, The American School Vietnam '25

What happens when those in power neglect their responsibilities and rule through fear rather than care? The book Animal Farm by George Orwell is an allegorical portrayal of the Russian Revolution and the rule of the Communist Party led by Joseph Stalin through different animals. It follows and narrates the lives of many characters, but the character that started the whole ordeal of this story is Mr. Jones. He is portrayed as a violent and often reckless individual who eventually fades into obscurity and irrelevancy later in the story, as he represents Tsar Nicholas II. Orwell uses him to critique traditional autocratic and oppressive regimes, as those cause huge human economic inequalities and rights violations, being the root cause for countless revolutions. His changes in power and influence throughout the story show the decline of outdated and oppressive systems, as people are often angered and resentful of them

Mr. Jones, early in the story, shows aggression and violence to the animals to control, trying to scare them into obeying his growing discontent with the farm. In one scene, in a fit of rage from animals singing the Beasts of England, "He seized the gun, which always stood in the corner of his bedroom, and let fly a charge of number 6 shot into the darkness" (Orwell, 5). When Mr. Jones shot "a charge of number 6 shot into the darkness," it implies that he often used violence to do the action rather than defusing the situation through other means. The word 'seized' emphasizes Jones's violent nature. By quickly grabbing the shotgun, Orwell underscores his aggressive and controlling tendencies. Being assertive and controlling implies he is often reckless, blasting his shot into the darkness. Such behavior can usually cause unintended consequences and be discriminatory, resulting in the dissatisfaction of many animals.

Therefore, Orwell portrayed him as a violent and often reckless individual at the beginning of the book. In the middle of the book, Mr. Jones' grip on power is slowly deteriorating as he is desperately attempting to get it back. After he had been thrown out of his farm by the animal, he sat in the "taproom of the Red Lion at Willingdon, complaining to anyone who would listen of the monstrous injustice he had suffered (Orwell, 12). After the rebellion, Mr. Jones, from a feared and somewhat respected individual, has now been ousted to a random pub, as when Orwell says, "complain," it reflects Jones's faltering mental state a once-controlling as and authoritative man transitions himself into a state of helplessness. This act symbolizes his disempowerment, as he no longer has any authority over the farm, which has now been yielded back to the animals, as now he is now ignored and a scornful figure. Thus, the action of him complaining started to show us the shift from an authoritarian character to a character with little to no relevance.

Subsequently, as the story progresses to its ending, Orwell writes, "Truth to tell, Jones, and all he stood for, had almost faded out of their memories" (Orwell, 31). In the minds of the animals, he is completely irrelevant, as they had completely forgotten what life was like before the revolution. When Orwell wrote "Faded Out of

Their Memories," he underscored how Mr. Jones has lost almost all his bit of significance in the lives of the animals, thus showing the complete decline of his power and influence throughout the story. Throughout the story, Mr. Jones has seen his grip on power and influence completely eroded from a reckless and often violent individual to memories that the animals can't even seem to remember.

Despite his decline in relevance, Mr. Jones is still used as an excuse by the pigs. They justify their actions and intentions by threatening and guilt-tripping the other animals. This is seen when Squealer is convincing and manipulating the other animals, being compatible with the pigs sleeping in bed, as he says, "You would not rob us of our repose, would you, comrades? You would not have us too tired to carry out our duties? Surely none of you wishes to see Jones back?"(Orwell, 21). Squealer here appeals to fear by comparing the fact that the pigs may not sleep in bed with the return of Mr. Jones, since when Squealer says "rob," he is insinuating that the animals are stealing and denying the pigs their rest as he claims they are the brain workers of the farm. It guilt-trips the animals into believing that they are depriving the pigs of their rightful rest and are running the future of Animal Farm by protesting against the idea of the pigs sleeping in beds every night to rest. Guilt-tripping the animals would thus invoke them with a sense of duty, as they felt like it was necessary and quintessential for them to support these new privileges, as they were deemed necessities for the farm to function properly.

Thus, the pigs equated disapproval of their privileges to allowing cruelty, oppression, and violence to return to Animal Farm. Earlier in the book, when the pigs are excusing themselves to eat apples and drink milk, Squealer exclaims to the animals, "Do you know what would happen if we pigs failed in our duty? Jones would come back!" (Orwell, 11). Again, the pigs are exerting control over other animals by deeming the privileges of being able to eat apples, which are quite rare within the farm, as a necessity. When the Squealer says, "Jones would come back," he is implying that "Jones," who is a symbol of fear and tyranny, is going to return to their home, where they will get exploited and oppressed. This appeals to the animals' shared trauma, as it is the land where they grew up and is deeply attached to their hearts. Then, when Squealer said "would come back, he implied Jones was coming back to haunt the farms once again, ruining their hard-earned freedom that they had paid with blood to earn. Therefore, when Squealer said, "Jones is coming back," he was not merely referring to the return of their oppressor. Instead, it serves as a direct threat to the animals, implying that any dissent against the pigs' newly established privilege would inevitably bring back Mr. Jones, betraying their friends and, most importantly, all the ideals of the rebellion even with his decline into irrelevancy.

Lastly, Mr. Jones's change throughout the story is based on the historical allegory of Tsar Nicholas II, who ruled Russia with an iron grip. At the story's beginning, Mr. Jones is portrayed as a reckless and oppressive character. When his cows break the door as they are seriously underfed, "He and his four men were in the store-shed with whips in their hands, lashing out in all directions" (Orwell, 6). By whipping the cows, "lashing out in all directions," it implies that Mr. Jones is a brutal and aggressive individual who is authoritarian-solidifying his approach to using violence rather than caring for their needs. It symbolizes its attempts to stay in power, as at this stage, the animals were already showing signs of rebellion. This mimics that of Tsar Nicholas II in his actions against revolutionary attempts that were attempted against him, such as the 1905 revolution. When presented with peaceful protestors demanding the Tsar to improve their working conditions through a petition, however, according to the Russian Presidential Library, "The fire was opened against the pushing demonstrators, and panic started." (Russian Presidential Library: Bloody Sunday). The aftermath of the massacre was shocking. It shows how the Tsar used violence, simply as a measure to solve a situation, rather than more peaceful and rational ones. Even though during the

hearth

demonstration, the Tsar didn't directly order the troops to fire, he still sent them there to deal with the protestors. This action was reckless and showed his tendency to use oppressive means to achieve his objectives, along with a disregard for the potential consequences.

Later in the book, after the animal's rebellion has been a resounding success, and they are now ruling over the farm, Mr. Jones and his men try to take back the farm; however, "within five minutes of their invasion they were in ignominious retreat by the same way as they had come" (Orwell, 13). His invasion here was a spectacular failure, where 15 armed men lost to animals who were inferior to them within just 5 minutes. It mirrors that of Tsar Nicholas with the Mensheviks, attempting to take back the country through the Russian Civil War after the Bolsheviks had taken control of the country.

However, their efforts were crushed by the Red Army after 3 years of brutal fighting and 2 of light resistance, as it was virtually ended by the "evacuation of 150,000 soldiers and civilians by sea from Crimea" (Ray, paragraph 6). The disorganization of the Mensheviks' army symbolizes the failure of the Tsar as the Red Army crushed them. It shows the ineffectiveness of the counterrevolutionary efforts and his inability to change and accept the fact that times have now changed, signaling his ultimate downfall. These actions, thus, show both their brutality and discontent with the place where the Tsar and Mr. Jones once ruled and their inability to accept the new situation. The inability to adapt to change thus shows Orwell's critique of autocratic regimes, often displaying violent suppressions and causing huge economic inequalities, and are often forgotten, becoming

irrelevant. Therefore, the character of Mr. Jones is often seen as a direct portrayal of Tsar Nicholas the 2nd throughout the Russian Revolution and the Civil War, with his brutality and aggression towards his compatriots trying to grapple with his faltering power.

With that, Orwell implies to the readers that characters like Mr. Jones are the breeding ground for communism to form. He critiques regimes like that of the Russian Empire that can collapse from their brutality; other regimes can simply fill in the power vacuum left behind. Jones symbolizes the failing leadership of autocratic regimes and their reliance on violence from their failure to address widespread suffering. That breeds hope for equality and justice for all forming communistic societies; however, it's susceptible to high levels of corruption, as seen with the pigs. Orwell uses this narrative to underline the contemptuous nature of power, informing the readers that replacing one oppressive regime with another isn't solving the fundamental problem.

Bibliography:

"Bloody Sunday' - Beginning of the First Russian Revolution." Presidential Library, 21 Jan. 2022, <u>www.prlib.ru/en/history/618968</u>.

"Foreign Intervention." *Encyclopædia Britannica*, Encyclopædia Britannica, inc., 6 Dec. 2024, <u>www.britannica.com/event/Russian-Civil-War/For</u> <u>eign-intervention</u>#ref283722.

Orwell, George. *Animal Farm*, 17 Aug. 1945, nsc.gov.zm/lib/LibBks/orwell_.pdf

earth • earth • hearth hearth arth • tl

The influence of French Imperialism in the early 19th to 20th century on the written Vietnamese language

Celina Huynh, Saigon South International School '28

Background Information

Before the French came, Vietnam had been ruled by neighboring China for hundreds of years, but after centuries of resistance, the Vietnamese people overthrew their Chinese rulers and became independent. At the time, the Vietnamese language mainly consisted of the traditional chữ Hán (Chinese characters) and chữ Nôm (Vietnamese-based logographic script). In the 1800s, Vietnam became a French colonv name under the of Cochinchina. The imperialism lasted six decades and significantly impacted factors such as Vietnamese culture, language, and education. Although the French justified their colonization as an ongoing responsibility to "civilize" the peoples of Southeast Asia, they were primarily driven by economic motives like access to raw materials and cheap labor.

Introducing the Research Question

This essay will explore the research question, "What was the influence of French Imperialism in the early 19th to 20th century on the development and widespread use of the written Vietnamese language?"

Following the signing of the Treaty of Saigon in June 1862, France gained complete control and divided Vietnam into one colony (Cochinchina) and two protectorates (Tonkin and Annam). As the

colonization progressed, the French soon realized that Chinese characters were an obstacle to their rule due to their association with Confucian values, so they opted to restructure the education and political system. They only selected and prioritized officials proficient in both Mandarin and French, and the education system was entirely taught in French, with courses exploring French geography, history, and literature. The French even imposed their language at the royal court, replacing Chinese - which had historically been the language of administration and education in Vietnam. The Creation of the Vietnamese Language: Although there are contradicting arguments on who created the language, the Embassy of the Socialist Republic of Vietnam in the USA states that the Vietnamese national language characters were produced by some Western evangelists, including Alexandre de Rhodes, a French Jesuit missionary who created the Vietnamese-Latin-Portuguese dictionary, laid the groundwork for the Vietnamese language, and perfected a romanized script called Quốc Ngữ. (Socialist Republic of Vietnam, 2024.)

However, according to the Alexandre de Rhodes Church and Museum in Phu Yen, Vietnam, Rhodes only refined the Romanized script, which was initially created in the 17th century by a group of Catholic missionaries. These missionaries had adapted the Vietnamese Nom and Chinese characters into

a Latin-based script, combining elements of Portuguese, Italian, and ancient Greek to make it easier for them to teach and spread Christianity. In the 19th century, more French colonists cooperated with some Vietnamese intellectuals like Trương Vĩnh Ký to transcribe the Vietnamese language using the Latin alphabet. In a research paper from Can Tho University, it is noted that Trương Vĩnh Ký was a huge contributor to the development of the national language (Quốc Ngữ), applying his lifelong research in lexicology inspired by other Southeast Asian countries (Nguyen, 2022). As the first teacher of the language and editor of the first Vietnamese-language newspaper Gia Định, he advocated for widespread adoption of Quốc Ngữ through education. He also believed the Quốc Ngữ script could place Vietnamese "on par" with French, English, and other Southeast Asian languages, making its people "comparable with the great powers" of the five continents (Nguyen, 2022, p. 112).

However, the Quốc Ngữ language only rose to dominance after the French forcibly "popularized" it for the populace. Although it was created and had been refined for around 100 years, the Vietnamese people initially did not know it and did not use it (as Westerners did). Based on Gail P. Kelly's research, in the 1880s in Cochinchina the French colonial government sought to replace all indigenous schools with French-controlled ones that taught Vietnamese written in Roman characters and were staffed by pro-French personnel (Kelly, 1977, p. 98). Basic textbooks were also translated into Quốc Ngữ alphabets by Trương Vĩnh Ký and other Vietnamese intellectuals at the Cochinchina Main School of Primary Education (Kelly, 1977, p. 99).

At that time, the majority of Vietnamese people could only speak their language with little knowledge of reading or writing, so the new Latin-based script was much easier to write and read than the Chinese and Nôm systems. The American Journal of Educational Research has stated that Quốc Ngữ was a huge contributor to the eradication of illiteracy in Vietnam in the 20th century (Hien, 2020, p. 210).

Additionally, as the chief editor of Gia Định, Trương Vĩnh Ký also played a significant role in spreading the use of Quốc Ngữ by writing about topics readers could relate to (Hien, 2020). Socioeconomic Differences & Government Policies: As pro-French sympathizers and the elite class emerged, the new generation of Vietnamese intellectuals became more familiar with French, and some did not even know the traditional scripts (Chinese and Nôm) of their past. Moreover, the French replaced traditional Confucian civil examinations with their own education system, disrupting the old civic structure by marginalizing traditional leaders and Confucian practices while fostering a new elite fluent in French. This created a government system that favored colonial interests. The French imposed Quốc Ngữ (and French) on business reports, political documents, and official laws forcing the language's widespread use in urban areas but neglecting rural regions and marginalizing ethnic minority languages. According to one study of French-Vietnamese educational culture, these policies entrenched divisions between city and countryside (Ngo and Bui, 2024, p. 70). (The marginalization deepened societal divides and weakened Vietnam's broader national cohesiveness as colonial systems prioritized France's interests over those of the majority.)

Drawing Conclusions

Based on research by L'atelier An Phu Education, although the Romanized script was initially created for the benefit of Western missionaries, it also significantly improved literacy rates in Vietnam because it was easier to learn than the traditional scripts (L'atelier, 2024). However, the French adaptation of the earth • hearth hearth

language for colonial also purposes contributed to cultural decline, as some Vietnamese intellectuals became pro-French and "whitewashed," losing knowledge of their own classical scripts. Elites and pro-French individuals gained access to better education (as they were allowed into some French schools), while much of the rural population remained illiterate, highlighting deep socioeconomic divides (L'atelier, 2024).

In conclusion, French imperialism had a profound and long-lasting impact on the development of the Vietnamese language. Quốc Ngữ did not become the official writing system until the early 20th century under French colonial rule, and only then did Vietnam fully modernize its written language and achieve higher literacy. However, the imposition of the Latin alphabet also led to a decline and division in national culture, linguistics, and tradition, leaving a complex legacy that continues to shape Vietnamese identity. From words like 咖啡 (kafei) to cà phê and lastly café, the resulting modern Vietnamese language became a unique hybrid reflecting Vietnam's intricate history (Saigoneer, 2013).

Bibliography:

Hien, Luong Quang. 'French Educational Reforms in Indochina Peninsula and the

Appearance of the Western Intellectual Hierarchy in Vietnam in the Early Twentieth Century.' American Journal of Educational Research 8.4 (2020): 208-213.

The Influence of French onVietnamese Language.L'atelier,www.latelier-anphu.com/en/influence-of-french-on-vietnamese-language/.Accessed 26Nov. 2024.

Kelly, Gail P. "COLONIAL SCHOOLS in VIETNAM, 1918 to 1938." Proceedings of the Meeting of the French Colonial Historical Society, vol. 2, 1977, pp. 96-106. JSTOR, www.jstor.org/stable/42953192. Accessed 26 Nov. 2024.

Ngo, Thi Minh, and Huyen Bui. "French-Vietnamese Educational Culture in Cochinchina (1862–1945)." The Russian Journal of Vietnamese Studies 8.2 (2024): 67-78. WEB. doi: 10.54631/VS.2024.82-562779

Nguyen, Thi Kieu Oanh. "TRUONG VINH KY'S PROGRESSIVE EDUCATIONAL VIEWPOINT - FIRST TEACHER OF VIETNAMESE NATIONAL LANGUAGE EDUCATION." Can Tho University,

oapub.org/edu/index.php/ejae/article/downloa d/4590/7225. Accessed 4 Dec. 2024.

"Socialist Republic of Vietnam." Languages | Embassy of the Socialist Republic of Vietnam in the United States, <u>vietnamembassy-usa.org/culture/languages</u>. Accessed 5 Dec. 2024.

Wang, Ruoxuan. "An Analysis of the Influence of French Colonization on the Vietnamese Education System."

Words: Loaned by the French, Borrowed by the Vietnamese. 18 Oct. 2013, saigoneer.com/saigon-culture/1160-words-loa ned-by-the-french-borrowed-by-the-vietnames e. Accessed 26 Nov. 2024.

Yui. "54 Dân Tộc, Bao NHIÊU Ngôn Ngữ?" Vietcetera, 7 Dec. 2024, vietcetera.com/vn/54-dan-toc-bao-nhieu-ngon -ngu.

Profiting from the Past: A Case for Conditional Colonial Reparations

Sonya Bougouin, Lennox Memorial High School '28

Throughout the 18th through 20th imperialism was rampant. centuries, Imperialist countries such as Britain, France, and Belgium went nearly unchecked in their colonization, forcing many weaker countries into submission and exploiting their resources. It is clear looking back upon this era that it was an exceedingly dark period of world history. Under the rule of these empires, millions were exploited, killed, and put into servitude. These crimes have produced the question of whether or not the modern-day countries should pay reparations for the harm done to their former colonies.

Many advocate for reparations of the economic sort, that former imperial powers should assist those colonies to become players on the modern world stage. Others may argue that the past is in the past and we should leave it there in order to move on. It is a controversial subject, but the narrative that past is past must be challenged. How can we leave something in the past if it is still affecting us now and affecting how we live on a day-to-day basis? So, to avoid bringing up unnecessary issues from the past that have already been resolved. we instead compromise.

The nations that were imperial colonizers during the 18th, 19th, and 20th centuries should owe reparations to the peoples and countries they colonized only if it can be proved that they are still profiting from those colonies or that the colonized countries

are still feeling the repercussions of colonization.

There are many examples of countries that owe their past colonies reparations; take the DRC, Democratic Republic of Congo, for example. Between 1885 and 1960 Belgium colonized the DRC (formerly the Congo). Under Belgian rule, the Congolese people were over-worked, exploited, brutalized, and murdered, and their resources were drained dry and stolen. Because of these acts and the way the Belgians ruled, the Congolese state became unstable, and it took years for them to gain the strength to fight back and earn back their well-deserved independence. But when they did break free, they failed to organize themselves properly enough to stabilize from the sudden power imbalance and shift of authority. One historical article writes, "Under Belgian rule in the nineteenth and twentieth centuries, the country's natural resources were looted, and its people enslaved, beaten, and killed in massive numbers.

The period around independence in 1960 was marked by intense and often violent Congolese bids for power and succession, caught up in tensions" ("History of Instability and Conflict", 2025). In fact, the DRC is still in conflict as well as "political instability, a lack of infrastructure, centuries of both commercial and colonial exploitation, and little widespread development since independence", and it continues to this day ("DR Congo Country Profile", 2011). With this information, one could argue that because

rth • t earth • earth • hearth hearth earth •

hearth

hearth

hearth

the DRC is still feeling the shockwaves from its period of colonization, Belgium should be obligated to pay reparations for its actions.

Another example of countries that owe their past colonies reparations is Britain and the many countries it colonized. During the height of imperialism, Britain was one of the most powerful imperialist nations in the world, eventually ruling approximately fifty-six sovereign countries and more than one hundred colonies spanning the globe. Though Britain has long separated from those colonies, it still benefits from many of them up to the present day. One way it benefits-though it may seem small-is the British Museum. While it may appear to be nothing more than a museum in London, the institution makes "around 11.2 million dollars a year" and holds over eight million artefacts, a majority of which come from abroad ("Annual Trading Income of the British Museum", 2023). Many of these objects were "acquired in a variety of ways"; the most common "way" was through colonization ("Contested Objects from the Collection", 2025). A vast number of the Indigenous and historical artefacts in the collections were stolen from the territories Britain dominated. One article notes that "the museum's most remarkable pieces are the most controversial and tend to have originated from overseas", and another observes that "the British Museum is one of the world's largest museums, hosting over 8 million artefacts, many of which have been obtained during the colonial age of the British Empire" (Sau, 2023) (Thomas, 2024).

Countries whose artefacts were taken-Egypt, Australia, Ethiopia, China, and many more-have asked, even demanded, that the British Museum return these items, but almost none have been returned. The Parthenon Marbles, for instance, have been contested for years; the Greek government has "laid firm claim on the Parthenon Marbles and demanded their return. The matter seemed close to resolution in 2023 but remained in a

deadlock" because the Museum refuses to part with the sculptures (Pietroni, 2025). Another example is the Rosetta Stone, whose Egyptian campaigners "demand its return, saying that the British Museum's holding of the stone is a symbol of Western cultural violence against Egypt" (Thomas, 2024). Because Britain is still profiting from these artefacts, it follows that Britain owes reparations to the nations whose cultural heritage it continues to monetize.

Since it's been proven that Britain is still gaining—making money—from its colonies, we can conclude that Britain owes reparations to the countries from which it still holds artefacts. The objects Britain has stolen continue to generate revenue every day they remain in the British Museum, and each day Britain refuses to return them is another day it owes reparations to the nations that rightfully claim those artefacts.

Now we have established situations in which an imperialist state owes reparations because its former colonies still feel the consequences of imperialism and situations in which reparations are due because the imperialist continues to benefit from past colonies. But what about cases where reparations are not warranted? One example is Hong Kong's relationship with Britain. From the early 1840s to the 1990s, Britain seized Hong Kong to exploit its trade routes and resources. Unlike many other colonies, however, Hong Kong actually benefited from imperialism. British rule brought "key infrastructure and the rule of law" and fostered "rapid economic growth and an increase in the standard of living" (Wong, 2018) (Whitlock, 2019). As a result, Hong Kong is now "considered to be one of the world's most advanced financial, trading, and transportation centers and ... the bridge between both China and the West and Asia and the rest of the world" (Whitlock, 2019, p. 5).

All of this is not to say that Hong Kongers faced no struggles during

hearth hearth earth • hearth

colonization. They endured "the track record of violence pursued under the empire" and "colonial military leaders [who] employed violence as a means of stifling potential opposition" (Wong, 2018). Yet despite these hardships, Hong Kong emerged without many lasting negative effects. Yes, English is more widely spoken and some British cultural influences remain, but that does not mean Hong Kong lost its own culture. Today Hong Kong prospers, and Britain no longer exploits its resources. Consequently, Britain does not owe Hong Kong reparations, because it is neither still profiting from past imperialism nor leaving Hong Kong with ongoing harm.

Lastly, these are all examples of past imperialism, but what about more recent events? In Eastern Europe, Russia is waging legitimate Ukraine without war on justification. Russian officials invoke historical ties to Ukraine and the Soviet Union, yet this is merely a thin pretext for imperialist ambitions. Scholars note that "Russian imperialism, with its deep historical roots, has been offered as one of the main explanations for Russia's military aggression against Ukraine ... [and] the formal inclusion of the occupied territories of Ukraine into Russia in September 2023 only emphasized the unique role of Russian imperial consciousness in explaining the causes of the war" (Sonin, 2024). If Russia is the imperialist power and Ukraine the colony, can we predict whether reparations will be required? This guideline for deciding reparations applies only to past imperialism; current conflicts must be addressed through contemporary political mechanisms rather than by projecting long-term effects that have yet to unfold.

In closing, although every imperialist–colony relationship differs, we can evaluate reparations by one rule: nations that colonized others in the 18th, 19th, and 20th centuries should owe reparations only if they are still profiting from those colonies or if the colonized nations continue to suffer repercussions from colonization.

Bibliography:

Green, Myles Edwin. "A Tale of Imperialism in the Congo." The New York Times, 15 Aug. 1984, timesmachine.nytimes.com/timesmachine/194 8/08/15/96431509.html. Accessed 27 Feb. 2025.

"Annual Trading Income of the British Museum in London, England from 2011 to 2023." Statista, 2023, www.statista.com/statistics/422452/trading-in come-the-british-museum-england-uk/.

Accessed 4 Mar. 2025.

"Contested Objects from the Collection." The British Museum, www.britishmuseum.org/about-us/british-mus eum-story/contested-objects-collection. Accessed 3 Mar. 2025.

"DR Congo Country Profile." *BBC News*, 4 May 2011, <u>www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-13283212</u>. Accessed 28 Feb. 2025.

"History of Instability and Conflict." United States Holocaust Memorial Museum, www.ushmm.org/genocide-prevention/countri es/democratic-republic-of-the-congo/instabilit y-and-conflict. Accessed 27 Feb. 2025.

Pietroni, David Guido. "The Controversial History of The British Museum, Explained." *The Art Insider*, www.art-insider.com/the-controversial-history -of-the-british-museum-explained/6231. Accessed 3 Mar. 2025.

Sau, Justin. "Contested Artefacts from the British Museum: 7 Things You Need to Know." *Harbingers Magazine*, 13 Aug. 2023, <u>harbingersmagazine.com/articles/contested-art</u> <u>efacts-from-the-british-museum-7-things-you-</u> <u>need-to-know-by-justin-sau/</u>. Accessed 4 Mar. 2025.

Sonin, Konstantin. "Modern Imperialism and the Origins of the Russia-Ukraine War." Becker Friedman Institute Working Paper, University of 2024,

20

hearth

Chicago, bfi.uchicago.ed

bfi.uchicago.edu/wp-content/uploads/2024/09/ BFI_WP_2024-115-1.pdf. Accessed 6 Mar. 2025.

Thomas, James. "How Many Artefacts in the British Museum Are Actually British?" *Euronews*, 16 Dec. 2024, www.euronews.com/my-europe/2024/12/16/h ow-many-artefacts-in-british-museum-are-act ually-british. Accessed 4 Mar. 2025.

Whitlock, Abby S. "Setting the Sun on the British Empire: British Economic Interests and the Decolonization of Hong Kong." *James Blair Historical Review*, vol. 9, no. 2, 2019, <u>scholarworks.wm.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?arti</u> <u>cle=1145&context=jbhr</u>. Accessed 5 Mar. 2025.

Wong, Brian. "On the Legacy of the British Empire: The Dangers of Romanticising an Incomplete Past in Hong Kong Politics." *Kwok Scholars*, 28 Sept. 2018,

kwokscholars.org/blog/dangers-of-romanticisi ng-history.html. Accessed 5 Mar. 2025. earth • hearth hearth

A Comparative Analysis of Thorium and Uranium as Nuclear Fuels

David Liao, Brookline High School '27

In recent years, the development of nuclear energy has become a crucial point of interest to policymakers and scientists alike. One method of generating nuclear energy that has gained attention is using thorium as a fuel source instead of uranium. Thorium reactors are а safer. more sustainable. and cost-effective alternative to traditional uranium reactors. This essay aims to analyse the advantages of thorium reactors over uranium and evaluate their potential to replace traditional nuclear reactors.

Firstly: Safety. In the first place, uranium reactors were used over thorium reactors not because of their effectiveness, but because there was already research into nuclear weapons, which could be reused, and because plutonium was produced, which can be used in bombs. (World Nuclear Association, 2020) Thorium reactors use thorium to produce energy in a way similar to uranium reactors. Thorium cannot be used to produce energy on its own, but after receiving a neutron from plutonium-239, it transmutes into Uranium-233, which is used to produce energy. (World Nuclear Association, 2020) One of the best methods of making a thorium reactor is a Molten Salt Reactor (MSR). These reactors use salt solutions as both fuel and coolant, meaning the boiling point is higher. This means the reactor can withstand more heat and can produce more energy. (World Nuclear Association, 2021) Uranium reactors work similarly to coal, by heating water so it becomes steam, which then turns turbines. This is done via fission, which can be triggered in many ways.

Thorium is also much easier to mine than uranium. There are only 3 parts per million (PPM) of uranium in the earth's crust, while there is 10 PPM of thorium, meaning it is much cheaper to get. (Health Physics Society, 2018) Not only that, the decay chain of uranium leads to radon-222, a toxic, radioactive gas, which requires expensive ventilation to clear away. Though radon is also released in the thorium decay chain, the isotope released, radon-220, has a much shorter half-life and is also produced in smaller amounts, since they produce less high-energy alpha particles like radon-222 and 220, meaning less ventilation is required. (USGS, 2004).

Uranium also has to be enriched. 99% of the uranium in the crust is uranium 238, which is fertile, meaning it cannot produce energy on its own. (USDRC, 2023) Uranium 238 needs to undergo enrichment to become uranium 235, which is fissile, meaning it can produce energy. Gas centrifuges are used to enrich uranium for both nuclear power and nuclear weapons. The process takes advantage of the slight difference in mass between uranium-238 and uranium-235 isotopes, with the latter being the desired isotope for use in nuclear reactions. Gas centrifuges work by spinning a cylinder containing a stream of uranium hexafluoride gas at high speeds, creating a centrifugal force that separates the two isotopes. The lighter uranium-235

accumulates near the center of the cylinder and can be siphoned off for use, while the heavier uranium-238 remains towards the outer edges. This process is repeated multiple times in a cascade of centrifuges until the desired level of uranium-235 enrichment is achieved. (USNRC, 2020) Thorium does not need enrichment and only needs one neutron from Pu-239, U-235, or U-233, which, though radioactive, are still much safer due to the small amount required.

Thorium reactors are also much safer than uranium reactors. Because U-235 can create energy on its own, in the event of a there will be catastrophic meltdown, complications, since the U-235 will continue to produce heat and radiation. This is what caused events such as Chernobyl. With a well-designed thorium reactor, a potential meltdown could easily be discovered, and the driver material removed by having a plug under the liquid thorium which melts in certain conditions to allow thorium to drain away from the plutonium, which leads to very little danger. This would most likely not do much damage to the reactor, and only minor repairs would be necessary. (Thorium MSR Foundation, 2016)

Even if thorium escaped, it would prove much less of a hazard than uranium, since it is much less radioactive. (NIH, 1998). Uranium reactors also produce much more waste, which includes radioactive isotopes of cesium, strontium, radon gas, spent reactor fuel, and plutonium. (USNRC, 2019) All of these elements are toxic, and are very hard to store. Leaks into the environment are disastrous. Radon, for example, needs to be stored deep underground to avoid it leaking into the atmosphere. Waste from thorium is less toxic than that of uranium, and in some cases can be reused. (HAL, 2005) Additionally, it is much harder to weaponize materials and waste from a thorium reactor compared to a uranium one. Thorium on its own cannot be weaponized, so the only risk is the small amount of plutonium 239 in the

reactor. Waste produced is also fertile, meaning it cannot be used in weapons either. (Dylan Hem, in Uranium for Nuclear Power, 2016) Meanwhile, both the waste and fuel of a uranium reactor can all be weaponized by anyone who can get them, and knows how to make a bomb. Generally, Thorium reactors are safer in cases of meltdowns and are hard to weaponize.

Thorium reactors are also much more cost-effective. Because of how easy it is to mine, very cheap to do so. The current cost to mine one pound of uranium is 67.10 USD, compared to the 66 of thorium. (Department of Energy, 2015) Since there is less radon released in thorium ore, less ventilation is required, making it both cheaper and safer. Compared to uranium, thorium can also provide much more energy. Comparing the amount of thorium needed with coal, Nobel laureate Carlo Rubbia of CERN (European Organization for Nuclear Research), estimates that one ton of thorium can produce as much energy as 200 tons of uranium or 3,500,000 tons of coal. With a thorium breeder reactor, large amounts of fissile material are created as it runs, meaning very little extra fuel would have to be added, as long as the driver is present. (RALPH W. MOIR and EDWARD TELLER, 2003). Thorium reactors are clearly more effective and cheaper than uranium ones.

With so many advantages of thorium, some countries are developing thorium reactors. China has been leading the way in developing thorium-based nuclear power technology, with several thorium reactor projects currently underway.

One such project is the Thorium-Based Molten Salt Reactor (TMSR) project in the Chinese city of Wuwei. This reactor uses liquid fluoride thorium salt as fuel, which is less likely to melt down or produce dangerous radioactive byproducts than traditional uranium-based reactors. (World Nuclear News, 2022) Another project is the TMSR-LF (Liquid Fluoride)

demonstration reactor, which is expected to become operational in 2024. The TMSR-LF reactor will have a capacity of 2 megawatts and be used to test the performance and safety of the liquid fluoride thorium fuel system. China's investment in thorium reactor technology stems from the potential benefits of thorium, such as its abundance, improved safety, lower waste production, and lower risk of nuclear proliferation. China aims to achieve commercial-scale thorium energy production by 2040 and reduce its reliance on fossil fuels. These thorium reactor projects demonstrate China's commitment to advancing renewable energy sources and highlights the potential for thorium-based nuclear power as a clean energy solution for the future. India is also planning to start development of thorium reactors, as they have the largest amount of thorium reserves worldwide, with 963,000 tonnes of it. (USGS, 2011) India has one of the largest reserves of thorium in the world, and its Department of Atomic Energy (DAE) has been researching thorium-based nuclear reactors for over 60 years. According to a report by the World Nuclear Association, India aims to have 30% of its electricity generated from thorium by 2050. (World Nuclear Association, 2023)

Many other nations are also developing thorium technology, and it is clear it may be the energy of the future. The use of thorium is attractive as it produces less waste and is less prone to the risk of nuclear proliferation compared to traditional uranium-based nuclear reactors. However, the technology for producing energy from thorium is still in development and faces challenges before it several can be commercially viable.

In conclusion, thorium has several advantages over uranium when it comes to its use as a fuel for nuclear power plants. While uranium remains the most commonly used fuel, it is prone to several drawbacks, including higher potential for nuclear proliferation, radioactivity hazards, and waste management issues. Thorium, on the other hand, is more abundant, less dangerous, and produces less waste. Additionally, thorium reactors are inherently safer due to the way the fuel works, and the process of thorium fuel production is less complex and less expensive than uranium. Despite the challenges that may arise in implementing thorium as a viable alternative, it is clear that the benefits of this fuel far outweigh its drawbacks, and it has the potential to revolutionize the way we think about nuclear energy.

Bibliography:

"Annual Energy Outlook 2015." U.S. Department of Energy, 2015, www.energy.gov/sites/prod/files/2015/04/f22/ 2015_outlook.pdf.

"Chinese Molten-Salt Reactor Cleared for Start-Up." World Nuclear News, 8 Aug. 2022,

www.world-nuclear-news.org/Articles/Chines e-molten-salt-reactor-cleared-for-start-up.

Hem, Dylan. "Avoiding Weapons Proliferation." Uranium for Nuclear Power, edited by Ian Hore-Lacy, Woodhead, 2016.

Le Brun, C., L. Mathieu, D. Heuer, and A. Nuttin. "Impact of the MSBR Concept Technology on Long-Lived Radio-Toxicity and Proliferation Resistance." Technical Meeting on Fissile Material Management Strategies for Sustainable Nuclear Energy, Vienna, 2005, www.iaea.org/sites/default/files/18/06/cn-152 <u>8.pdf</u>.

Moir, Ralph W., and Edward Teller. "Thorium-Fission Molten-Salt Reactors." Nuclear Technology, vol. 138, no. 1, 2003, pp. 93-104.

"Natural Uranium." U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission, 15 Feb. 2023, www.nrc.gov/reading-rm/basic-ref/glossary/n atural-uranium.html.

earth • th	
earth • t	
the hear	
he heart	
journal – s	
$earth \cdot th$	
nal – stude	
the hear	
he heart	
journal – s	
$earth \cdot th$	
nal – stude	
the hear	

National Institutes of Health. Health Risks of Radon and Other Internally Deposited Alpha-Emitters: BEIR IV. National Academies Press, 1998, www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK218130/. "Thorium." World Nuclear

Association, 2020, www.world-nuclear.org/information-library/cu rrent-and-future-generation/thorium.aspx.

"Thorium." U.S. Geological Survey, Open-File Report 2004-1050, 2004, pubs.usgs.gov/of/2004/1050/thorium.htm.

"Thorium Fact Sheet." Health Physics Society, 2018, hps.org/documents/uranium fact sheet.pdf.

"Thorium MSR: In-Depth—Safe Nuclear Power." Thorium MSR Foundation, 2016<u>, www.thmsr.com/en/safe</u>.

"History of Nuclear Energy." World Nuclear Association, 2020, www.world-nuclear.org/information-library/cu rrent-and-future-generation/outline-history-ofnuclear-energy.aspx.

"Molten Salt Reactors." World Nuclear Association, May 2021, www.world-nuclear.org/information-library/cu rrent-and-future-generation/molten-salt-reacto rs.aspx.

"Nuclear Power in India." World Nuclear Association, Jan. 2023, <u>www.world-nuclear.org/information-library/co</u> <u>untry-profiles/countries-g-n/india.aspx</u>.

"Radioactive Waste: Production and Storage." U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission, 11 Oct. 2019, www.nrc.gov/waste/spent-fuel-storage.html.

"Uranium Enrichment." U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission, 2020, www.nrc.gov/materials/fuel-cycle-fac/ur-enric hment.html.